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Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates. I have visited, then lived and worked for summers then longer periods in Turkey since 1984.I have also worked for short periods in other parts of Europe for British tour operators. I have been married here for 7 years. That was a relationship decision that was not hurried into. Marriage here having been a status that particularly gave no privileges or rights to foreigners who could not take citizenship - such as Australians until 2002. I left Australia first , as many young Australians did and still do- to see the world ,.. because it was there. The experience for me , and for friends , was immensely important to personal development , to our view of the world and of the place of Australia in it. And we were & I still am , an 'ambassador' for Australia in the sense of promoting and representing a country and outlook that is different from the Medit/ European part of the world.I am quite proud to be, and consider it even an obligation as a passport carrying citizen. 

Most Australians met anywhere outside Australia are happy to say - Yes I am Australian. It must be a plus for Australia - that most of those are indeed a credit to the positive image of the country. I hope tolerance and good humour remains characteristics of Australians abroad.   

I find that quite a few Australians visit me, a person who can give an insight into the country I live in - Turkey ; but I believe that this happens to many Australians in different countries - they find themselves as the bridge and the interpreter for visitors who want to gain an understanding of a different life & conditions beyond the brochures. 

However the drawbacks continue. Tax & voting rights are foremost.The welcome change to dual citizenship laws for Australians did not mean instant Turkish citizenship for me - merely that I could join the queue for the years long processsing of my application. So I still cannot really partake in any 'citizen' capacity here. Though changes are happening in Turkey , it is with some reservations that foreign residents in Turkey are at the moment petitioning politicians to reduce residency fees, as residency has to be renewed on a 5-year or less basis. I have been dropped off Austrlian voting lists  by officials who seemed not to know that ' overseas' should mean - 'should stay on the voters rolls'. Given the universal low wages , and little or none career benefits, paid by international tour operators (who many Australians work for all over Europe); I have returned 'home' to Austrlia to work for short periods. It was quite a shock to find my first pay packet then - having been honest and said truthfully at that time I was ' non-resident' , to find that as an Australian citizen I was being taxed at the same exorbitant rate ( 30c in the dollar?) on low casual wages - as the European backpacker beside me . No quarter being given for a good few years of prior tax paying history! However I was in Australia in July 2003 and read the Taxpack, and discovered that there is now a halfway measure - perhaps I can declare as resident for the 3 months if I am working in Australia? I have always envied the British I worked with, who have a tax system ( & bank system) more attuned to many expats, where the period of working outside UK is the period of non-residence and therefore not taxed. It is difficult trying to source the information that is relevant for continuing expats, or returning expats - e.g in respect of taxation, pensions & super( global?) , probably investments & 

property questions for many . When I left Australia I continued to pay for a few years the private health insurance that allowed overseas existence. However the rules changed and overseas Australians disappeared from Funds collective view. As far as I understand they still are not considered or given 

any credit for time away from Australia . The entry age only applies. 

Lastly - the increasingly stringent requirements of passport issue , while understandable  are difficult for those Australians who have been away for a long period. A friend reported on going back to Australia for a family reunion. He wanted to renew his passport but found that it was very difficult to find the required Dr. / Solicitor etc. to vouch for him, simply because he has been away for a long time. 

Communication and news is vital for retaining a connection to Australia , and e-mail and the Internet has saved me and many others from isolation. The Southern Cross group web-site has gone towards filling a great need for networking and providing information around the world. Most importantly - this Senate inquiry coming into existence at least recognises the place of expatriate 

Australians in the Australian world , and I hope that our problems and our contributions can be considered carefully. Sincerely Christine Drum-Berkaya
